

Written Testimony of

Michael German Fellow

Brennan Center for Justice at New York University Law School

"Why the FBI Failed to Anticipate Violence at the U.S. Capitol on January 6th, and How to Prevent it From Happening Again"

Submitted to the United States House of Representatives Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol

Thursday, March 31, 2022

Chairman Thompson and Members of the Select Committee, thank you for the opportunity to submit this testimony. The FBI's failure to anticipate and prepare its law enforcement partners for the January 6, 2021, attack on U.S. Capitol by white supremacist and far-right militants was a result of the bureau's decades-long de-prioritization of investigations into white supremacist and far-right violence within its counterterrorism program.

The January 6th attack on the Capitol was planned in public by individuals and groups that had engaged in violence at public events many times over the previous decade. Numerous people working inside the FBI and the broader post-9/11 law enforcement intelligence network saw the threat and provided warnings before the attack, which FBI managers simply ignored. Journalists, researchers, members of Congress, and ordinary citizens also warned the FBI in public and private about specific threats of violence, to no avail.

The FBI's public excuses— that there is not sufficient legal authority to properly investigate and prosecute domestic terrorism and that legal limits on its authorities prevented it from collecting publicly available information regarding the threat of far-right violence—are false. The first claim is proven false by my own experience as an FBI special agent for over 16 years, including two undercover operations targeting violent white supremacist and far-right militia groups in the 1990s, and by an accounting of the multitude of federal terrorism, hate crimes, organized crime, violent crime, and other statutes the Justice Department has used to prosecute domestic terrorism cases for decades, as documented in the Brennan Center report, "Wrong Priorities on Fighting Terrorism."¹ The second claim is belied by the plain language of the 2008 Attorney General Guidelines that currently govern the bureau's domestic operations, by the FBI's policy interpreting those guidelines as modified in 2011, and by now-released pre-January 6th intelligence reporting that demonstrated that FBI and other law enforcement analysts and agents did in fact monitor the public threat stream and raised the proper alarms about the threat to the U.S. Capitol in the days and weeks before the attack. The problem is not a lack of authority, but Justice Department and FBI policies and practices that mismanage counterterrorism resources and discount white supremacist and far-right militant violence.

The Biden administration can be commended for issuing the U.S. government's first national strategy for countering domestic terrorism.² It appropriately highlighted white supremacists and far-right militias as the "most persistent and lethal threats" and pledged to collect better data. But it was hampered by problematic lexicon recently adopted by the FBI that tends to obscure how it distributes its domestic terrorism resources. While the Biden national strategy and the

Justice Department guidance implementing it are positive steps, more must be done to compel the FBI to focus its domestic terrorism resources on evidence of deadly violence rather than protest groups it opposes.³ Put simply, the Biden strategy and the Justice Department guidance are insufficient to correct FBI behavior with regard to white-supremacist and far-right violence.

Preventing another intelligence failure will require:

- rectifying the persistent mismanagement and pervasive racial, religious, and ideological bias at the FBI that undermine objective analysis of threats to the American people;
- narrowing the FBI's investigative authorities to require agents and analysts to focus on evidence of violent criminal activity in prioritizing terrorism investigations to reduce the risk of bias in driving investigative decisions, protect innocent persons, and stem the collection of erroneous and irrelevant information that drowns out warnings of genuine threats;
- compelling the Justice Department to produce accurate, objective, and complete statistics regarding domestic terrorism, hate crimes, and any other types of white supremacist and far-right militant violence, however categorized;
- requiring the Justice Department to produce national strategies designed specifically to combat white supremacist and far-right militant violence; and
- requiring the Justice Department to produce a national strategy to address racism, white supremacy, and far-right militancy within federal, state, and local law enforcement.

FBI Mismanagement and Misinformation

Congress has highlighted FBI mismanagement as a serious concern for decades. At a June 2001, Senate Judiciary Committee FBI oversight hearing, Sen. Chuck Grassley complained that: "The history of congressional response to the FBI's problems has usually been that the FBI ends up with a bigger budget, more program jurisdiction, and the director walks out of this room with a nice pat on the back." A long-time critic of FBI mismanagement, Sen. Grassley followed his complaint with a prescription for reform: "I believe the FBI will become a more efficient and accountable organization through the narrowing of its investigative focus."⁴ Of course, an even greater intelligence failure was unfolding as he spoke, and after the 9/11 attacks, Congress again expanded the FBI's resources and authorities, just as Grassley had predicted it would.

The Justice Department had twice contracted with outside management consulting companies to conduct comprehensive studies of FBI management during my 16-year career—once in 1992-1994 and again in 2001. The reports from these studies were never publicly released. The 1994 report circulated within the bureau, but FBI management dismissed it after director William Sessions, who had ordered it, was fired. The 2001 study was conducted by Arthur Andersen LLP, whose accounting arm was later embroiled in the Enron scandal, providing sufficient excuse to dismiss it. Its criticism of deficiencies in FBI training was referenced, however, in a critical 2005 Justice Department Inspector General's special report documenting high rates of non-compliance with the bureau's confidential informant guidelines and the Attorney General Guidelines on General Crimes, Racketeering Enterprise and Terrorism Enterprise Investigations, which had been expanded by Attorney General John Ashcroft in 2002.⁵ These reports, while dated, may still prove useful in understanding FBI management culture and its resistance to reform. Non-compliance with internal policies, regulations, and laws remains a problem today, as indicated by more recent Inspector General audits of the FBI's most sensitive programs, such as the confidential informant validation processes, procedures involving Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act applications, and its efforts to identify "home grown extremists" through counterterrorism assessments.6

The 2002 Ashcroft Guidelines increased the FBI's power to investigate individuals and groups even where there was no reasonable indication of wrongdoing. It permitted FBI agents to attend First Amendment-protected gatherings, such as religious events, political meetings, and protests, without any suspicion of criminal activity, and to "conduct online search activity and access online sites and forums on the same terms and conditions as members of the public generally."⁷ Abuse soon followed. In addition to the widespread administrative non-compliance with these guidelines, the Inspector General found the FBI inappropriately targeted domestic advocacy groups like PETA, the Thomas Merton Center, Greenpeace, and Catholic Worker with terrorism investigations.⁸ During this time period, from about 2005 through 2008, FBI officials began publicly identifying "eco-terrorism" as the number one domestic terrorism threat, despite the fact that not a single U.S. homicide was attributable to environmental activism.⁹ By comparison, from 2005-2008 white supremacists and far-right militants killed 104 people, according to a 2012 report by the Combating Terrorism Center at West Point.¹⁰

Despite these abuses, in 2008 President George W. Bush's third Attorney General, Michael Mukasey, expanded the FBI's authorities even more significantly. Mukasey's Attorney General's

Guidelines for Domestic FBI Operations authorized a new category of investigations called "assessments." Agents can open assessments so long as they state they have an authorized purpose—i.e., to prevent federal crimes or threats to national security, or to collect foreign intelligence. No "factual predicate," meaning no objective facts or allegation indicating the target of the investigation may be involved in criminal activity or threaten national security, is required for agents to open a 30-day assessment, which a supervisor can renew for an unlimited number of 30-day extensions.

Agents are allowed to employ a broad array of intrusive investigative methods during assessments including recruiting and tasking informants, conducting covert and overt interviews, and obtaining grand jury subpoenas for telephone or electronic mail subscriber information.¹¹ In 2011, data obtained by the New York Times via a FOIA request showed that over the prior two years, the FBI "opened 82,325 assessments of people and groups in search for signs of wrongdoing."¹² Of these, barely four percent were turned into preliminary investigations, which require only "information or an allegation" that a crime might occur.¹³ Instead of leading the FBI to evidence of dangerous crimes, this overbroad investigative net has resulted in the FBI's collection of volumes of personal information about innocent persons and groups.

The FBI's Domestic Investigations and Operations Guide (hereafter the DIOG) was published in 2008 as internal policy and procedures for implementing the Mukasey Guidelines.¹⁴ The Mukasey Guidelines were so expansive and the DOIG so complex that Congress demanded the FBI establish a training program to ensure agents and supervisors understood the new rules. The Inspector General later reported widespread cheating on the exams associated with this training, including by an Assistant Director, multiple supervisors, and hundreds of agents.¹⁵

The guidelines and DIOG do identify several "sensitive investigative matters" (SIMs) that require a higher level of approvals at the FBI, as a measure of accountability. SIMs include corruption or national security investigations targeting public officials; investigations of religious or political organizations, or prominent leaders of them; investigations with an academic nexus; and investigations of members of the news media. The FBI updated the DIOG in 2011 to authorize additional investigative activities that go beyond the scope of the Mukasey Guidelines. These new authorities included searching publicly available records and government databases without opening an assessment (called a "Pre-assessment), expanding the tactics available during assessments, and narrowing the circumstances in which SIMs require higher-level approvals.¹⁶ A 2019 internal FBI audit of 353 cases involving SIMs found 747 compliance errors.¹⁷ Part of the reason there are so many compliance errors is that many FBI managers don't bother to learn the regulations governing their work. Others use such misinformation about FBI authorities to inhibit agents from working the types of cases they disfavor, to deflect criticism of their performance, and to support requests for new authorities.

When senators investigating the January 6 attack asked FBI Assistant Director for Counterterrorism Jill Sanborn whether FBI agents could have monitored threats made in public social media forums prior to the attack, Sanborn replied, "It's not within our authorities."¹⁸ Sanborn claimed that the FBI cannot collect information on First Amendment-protected activities without a predicated investigation or a tip from a community member or law enforcement officer. These statements are inaccurate, as the FBI's public rules make clear, yet they featured prominently in the Senate's report on the security, planning, and response failures regarding the attack on the Capitol.¹⁹

When FBI Director Christopher Wray later testified before Congress in June 2021, he also claimed the FBI rules restricted agents' authority to investigate threats to the Capitol posted online absent a criminal predicate and authorized purpose, and proposed that this false deficit should be addressed by once again expanding the FBI's authorities: "Now, if the policy should be changed to reflect that [the FBI should monitor social media "just in case"], that might be one of the important lessons learned coming out of this whole experience."²⁰ This misinformation from FBI leaders scope of the bureau's authority to investigate white supremacist and far-right militant violence taints ongoing inquiries into the FBI's failure to prepare for the January 6th attack, particularly as the Justice Department contemplates seeking new statutory powers and additional resources to fill these imagined gaps.²¹

In fact, under current rules bureau agents and analysts are allowed to monitor publicly available information even before opening assessments or investigations, *and did so before the January* 6th *attack*. On November 9, 2020, an FBI analyst in Alabama sent an email to her colleagues warning that "militia groups are espousing increasingly violent rhetoric, expressing a new level of escalation," including making death threats to President-elect Biden, other Democrats, and journalists.²² A January 5, 2021, memo from a Norfolk FBI analyst warned that anonymous Trump supporters were threatening "war" at the Capitol on January 6th.²³ Sanborn and Wray both acknowledged they didn't read this memo until after the January 6th attack. This misinformation conveyed by FBI leaders also reflects the confusion about its domestic terrorism authorities among bureau managers overseeing these cases. It isn't a new problem. I once sought approval to open a domestic terrorism case in the 1990s, when the then-existing Attorney General Guidelines required a reasonable indication of criminal activity to open an investigation. The headquarters supervisor told me I needed to have evidence proving the subject committed a federal crime before opening an investigation. I responded that if I had such proof, I would be writing an indictment, not opening an investigation. After the 1995 Oklahoma City bombing, then-Attorney General Janet Reno explored lowering the standard to open an investigation. But her inquiry determined that the problem wasn't the standard itself, but the apparent confusion among FBI managers as to what "reasonable indication" meant. Instead of changing the guidelines, the FBI circulated a memo to managers explaining that the "reasonable indication" standard was "substantially lower than probable cause," or the standard necessary to obtain a search warrant.²⁴

Even as the Justice Department lowered the standards for opening intrusive investigations after 9/11, FBI managers continued to impose artificially high standards to opening domestic terrorism investigations into white supremacist and far-right militant violence.²⁵ Such standards were not imposed when opening investigations into less violent groups like environmentalists, anarchists, or anti-racist protesters.²⁶ Shortly after the January 6th attack, the FBI arrested and the Justice Department prosecuted Daniel Baker, an anti-fascist activist in Florida, for posting social media calls for armed resistance to a potential far-right attack against the state legislature, even though he had no group of armed followers and no capacity to accomplish such a plan on his own. Baker was sentenced to 44 months in prison, longer than many of the sentences given to U.S. Capitol rioters, despite the fact that no far-right attack on the Florida legislature occurred, and therefore it was not possible to violently resist it.²⁷

Racial and Ideological Bias at FBI Undermines Objective Analysis of Threats

Director Wray's and Assistant Director Sanborn's statements are even more misleading in their implication that there was no factual basis to predicate an investigation of participants in the attack on the U.S. Capitol prior to January 6, 2021. In fact, the mob was led by organized conspiracies among Proud Boys, Oath Keepers, and Three Percent militia members, according to the government's allegations. Members of these groups had committed public violence all across the country multiple times over the previous decade, often unimpeded by law enforcement, but not entirely. Several prominent members of the Proud Boys had been arrested by local police prior to the January 6th attack on the U.S. Capitol for engaging in violence at public events in Berkeley, California in 2017, New York City in 2018, Portland, Oregon in 2018, 2019, and 2020, in Seattle, Washington in 2020, and in Washington, D.C. in both November and December of 2020.²⁸ Public violence that didn't receive police attention was often broadcast in news reporting, providing the FBI ample evidence on which to base investigations. Rather than hide from it, the Proud Boys often boasted about the violence they committed on their own public-facing social media platforms.

The Oath Keepers, founded in 2009, engaged in armed standoffs against federal agents in Nevada in 2014, and in Oregon in 2016, and participated in the violent Unite the Right rally in Charlottesville, VA in 2017. Numerous Oath Keepers have been arrested over the years on firearms and explosives violations, and armed members have been a menacing presence at several Black Lives Matter protests.²⁹ The Three Percent Militia is more loosely organized, but groups of individuals affiliated with this militia have been arrested for various acts of violence, firearms, bombings, and conspiracies, including an FBI domestic terrorism operation foiling a terrorism plot in 2020.³⁰ It is hard to understand how federal law enforcement, especially the FBI Joint Terrorism Task Forces that are designed for this purpose, failed to account for the serious violence these three groups had committed as they saw them mobilizing to participate in the January 6 Stop the Steal rally.

The Washington Post reported that "dozens" of people on the terrorist watch list, mostly violent white supremacists, were in Washington, D.C. on January 6th to attend the Trump rallies.³¹ The terrorism watch list is notoriously bloated and error-prone, containing over 1.9 million records entered by security officials without due process or transparency.³² But given the watch list nomination criteria, it is at least possible that some of these "dozens" of individuals were subjects of FBI terrorism investigations at the time of the assault on the Capitol.³³ There was certainly no shortage of evidence of violent criminal activity that the FBI could have used as a predicate for an investigation into why so many violent white supremacists were converging on the Capitol on January 6th.

Moreover, the FBI received several direct warnings from multiple sources that violence was planned for January 6th. The owner of a website devoted to the architectural infrastructure under Washington, D.C. noticed a significant uptick in downloads of maps detailing tunnels under the

Capitol, which he traced to suspected militia groups. He temporarily shut down his website and reported the information to the FBI. Lawyers for Parler, a social media platform frequently used by far-right militants, claimed to have reported more than fifty specific threats of violence to the FBI in advance of the 1/6 attacks.³⁴ On December 20, the FBI received a tip from a caller who reported that "Trump supporters were discussing online how to sneak guns into Washington to 'overrun' police and arrest members of Congress in January," according to the Washington Post.³⁵ Jackson Reffitt called the FBI tip line on Christmas Eve 2020, to report that his father, a member of the Three Percent Militia, planned commit violence at the Capitol on January 6th . An FBI agent testified Reffitt's tip was treated as a "pre-assessment," indicating it was considered not an immediate threat.³⁶ Two days before the attack, Senator Mark Warner, Chairman of the Senate Intelligence Committee, reached out directly to FBI Deputy Director David Bowdich to make sure the bureau was seeing the threats.³⁷ Bowdich reportedly told Sen. Warner the FBI was prepared. It wasn't, but it should have been.

The reasons for the FBI's de-prioritization of investigations into white supremacist and farright militant violence within its domestic terrorism program are complex and multi-faceted. Institutional, structural, political, and individual biases all play a role in directing an organization like the FBI, and the people in it, to make decisions regarding which threats to prioritize. As the nation's premiere law enforcement and domestic intelligence agency, the FBI has always institutionally seen social movements seeking changes to the political status quo as dangerous to the national security, even when they use non-violent means. Violence that tends to reinforce the political and social status quo, however, is often not seen as an issue of national importance and therefore not a primary concern for the FBI. The FBI also remains a predominantly white, male organization, which it has been for more than a century. More than 83 percent of special agents are white, and 80 percent are male, according to the most recently published statistics.³⁸ While consecutive FBI directors since J. Edgar Hoover's death have acknowledged the importance of expanding diversity within the ranks, their efforts have been insufficient to drive significant change. The lack of diversity reinforces conformity in thought and action, which then allows prejudice to fester, particularly as the nation becomes increasingly polarized politically.

The al Qaeda terrorist attack on 9/11 allowed that underlying bigotry to find expression in FBI training materials and in policy. Counterterrorism training materials with crass anti-Muslim and anti-Arab themes became prevalent in the FBI, as well as the Justice Department, Defense Department, and Department of Homeland Security.³⁹ It soon spread to include anti-Asian

materials in counter-intelligence training.⁴⁰ By 2009, the FBI initiated a racial and ethnic mapping program, which used census data to map communities based on race and ethnicity to inform FBI intelligence based on crass stereotypes about the types of crimes committed by people in different racial and ethnic groups.⁴¹ As the national white supremacist far-right movement was mobilizing for a violent coming-out party at the Unite the Right rally in 2017, FBI analysts were manufacturing an imaginary domestic terrorism movement they called "Black Identity Extremists," based on six violent attacks on police over three years by individuals who did not know one another, were not part of an organization, and did not share an ideology. Their only commonality was that they were Black. Worse, the analysis suggested that Black activists protesting police violence and racism were part of this domestic terrorism movement that posed a threat to law enforcement.

It is important to remember that the FBI does not live in a vacuum. It is one bureau, albeit a powerful one, within the U.S. Department of Justice, so its leaders must be attentive to the policies and priorities of the Attorney General. Likewise, the FBI director serves at the pleasure of the President, so the FBI is also influenced by concerns publicly expressed by White House officials. During the Trump administration, the President and Attorney General were very clear in their antipathy for anti-fascists, and their intent to brand them as the top domestic terrorism threat, while often publicly playing down the threat posed by white supremacists and far-right militias. Local politicians often courted far-right militant groups, appearing with them at rallies. Indeed, President Trump publicly instructed the Proud Boys to "stand back and stand by," before the election, so it becomes easier to understand how a politicized FBI might shy away from pursuing aggressive investigations targeting them. Reporting indicates that FBI agents were in contact with several members of the Proud Boys, and perhaps used them as informants to gather information about anti-fascists, rather than their violent colleagues.⁴²

Current and former FBI officials told the New York Times that the Trump administration's emphasis on investigating anti-fascists redirected agents and prosecutors from investigations of white supremacist violence to search for an "antifa" conspiracy that didn't exist.⁴³ FBI intelligence reports also amplified and distributed right-wing disinformation and debunked satirical social media postings about spurious "antifa" threats, distracting state and local law enforcement recipients and at times provoking over-reactions to protest activities.⁴⁴

Explicit racism also remains a problem in the FBI and the broader intelligence community. An administrator of classified intelligence community chat rooms recently reported that they were a "dumpster fire" of racist hate speech, including support for the January 6th insurrection.⁴⁵ As a member of the intelligence community, FBI officials have access to these internal platforms. Though an investigation would be needed to determine if FBI officials were aware of or participated in this misconduct, a group of Black former FBI executives recently went public with complaints of "institutionalized racism" that undermined the recruitment and retention of Black agents. One Black executive who ran the FBI's security division analyzed bureau polygraph exams and found that FBI polygraphers failed Black agents disproportionately, but her proposed solutions were resisted.⁴⁶

Bias also causes distraction from real threats within law enforcement. For decades, the FBI has routinely warned its agents that the white supremacist and far-right militant groups it investigates often have active links to law enforcement, as documented in a 2006 intelligence report and a 2015 Counterterrorism Policy Guide.⁴⁷ In Oct. 2020, Rep. Jamie Raskin held a hearing on the topic and asked an FBI representative to update the bureau's intelligence report and testify at the hearing. The FBI representative instead disavowed the earlier intelligence report and declined the invitation to testify, indicating the bureau did not consider it a current problem.⁴⁸ After it was discovered that active and former police officers participated in the attack on the Capitol included active police officers, an updated FBI intelligence report leaked to the press, indicating that white supremacist infiltration did indeed remain a problem.⁴⁹ This episode is a microcosm of the larger problem of bias in the FBI. When agents and analysts produce accurate intelligence that does not fit the policy preference of FBI leaders, they simply ignore or disavow it.

Law enforcement participation in far-right militia activity is also prevalent. Oath Keeper membership applications leaked in 2021 revealed more than 200 people identified themselves as current and former law enforcement officers.⁵⁰ It isn't just state and local police attracted to these groups. One of the alleged Oath Keepers arrested for participating in the January 6th attack claimed in court filings to have been employed by the FBI, and a reporter given access to Oath Keeper membership records identified one person claiming to be a Secret Service and two claiming to be FBI employees.⁵¹ Yet despite the scope of this problem, the Justice Department (DOJ) has no national strategy designed to protect the communities policed by these dangerously compromised law enforcers. As our nation grapples with how to tackle white supremacist and far-right violence, it is past time for the Justice Department to confront and resolve the persistent problem of explicit racism in law enforcement.

Lack of FBI Response to Far-Right Violence in Oregon

White supremacist and far-right militant violence in Oregon in the four years before January 6th served as a proving ground for the attack on the U.S. Capitol, enabled by a remarkable lack of federal law enforcement. Proud Boys and other violent white supremacist and far-right militant groups regularly came into Oregon to commit violence, many of them from out of state, and often with the acquiescence and at times the assistance of state and local law enforcement.⁵² During an official city inquiry, one Portland, Oregon police lieutenant explained law enforcement's apparent affinity for the far-right militants by stating they were "much more mainstream than the left-wing protesters."⁵³ The lenient law enforcement treatment of far-right militants stood in sharp contrast to the hyper-aggressive and indiscriminately violent response to Black Lives Matter and anti-racism protesters over the same time period.⁵⁴ Portland Police facilitated far-right militants coming across state lines to engage in violent rallies through direct communications, including providing information on the movements of their political opponents and instructions on how a Proud Boy fighter with an outstanding warrant could avoid arrest.⁵⁵ U.S. Justice Department lawyers accused the Portland Police Bureau of violating a 2014 consent decree by repeatedly violating its use of force guidelines during the Black Lives Matter protests, but the U.S. Attorney in Oregon did not charge a single police officer with a civil rights violation.56

Federal officers also reacted violently to anti-racism protests while at times soliciting militia support in arresting them.⁵⁷ The Oregon U.S. Attorney's Office charged almost 100 people during anti-racism and police violence protests, mostly with misdemeanors, about half of which were later dismissed. But there was not a single federal prosecution of a Proud Boy or other far-right militant who travelled interstate to commit violence in Oregon. The lack of enforcement encouraged more violence, including an attack on the Oregon State Legislature two weeks before the attack on the U.S. Capitol, in which far-right militants fought with police, broke into the legislature, and beat journalists.⁵⁸ It should be no surprise that several Proud Boys and other far-right militants who engaged in violence at the U.S Capitol had previously been involved in violence in Oregon. The lack of federal enforcement allowed them to recruit more violent members, build networks, and establish logistics to facilitate the necessary travel to conduct a more complex attack on the Capitol.⁵⁹

Preventing Another Failure

Fortunately, Congress has already done the work necessary to provide federal law enforcement with all the statutory tools it needs to properly address white supremacist and far- right militant violence. It passed 52 federal crimes of terrorism that apply to domestic acts, and dozens of other civil rights, organized crime, violent crime, and conspiracy statutes that prosecutors regularly use to prosecute twice as many domestic terrorism cases as international terrorism cases, using only one-fifth of the investigative resources.⁶⁰ The problem is that the Justice Department and FBI choose not to prioritize the investigation and prosecution of white supremacist and far-right violence as a matter of policy and practice. They do not even collect accurate data regarding such attacks.

Instead, the Justice Department and FBI use their domestic terrorism authorities most aggressively against groups that are far less violent and rarely, if ever, commit fatal attacks, such as environmentalists, animal rights activists, peace activists, anti- racism activists, anti-fascists, and most recently revealed, Concerned Women of America.⁶¹ The Justice Department's failed attempt to prosecute more than 200 anti-Trump activists who happened to be near where some windows were broken during the 2017 Disrupt J20 post-inauguration protests stands in sharp contrast to the relative handful of federal arrests arising from more than four years of far-right rioting across the country where counter-protesters, journalists, and police officers have been beaten, maced, stabbed, run over, shot, and killed.⁶²

Expanding FBI authorities has not helped the bureau to more effectively identify or prevent credible threats.⁶³ On the contrary, it has resulted in abusive investigations targeting non-violent domestic advocacy groups and tens of thousands of assessments that led nowhere.⁶⁴ Moreover, some of the most serious acts of mass violence since 9/11 were perpetrated by individuals previously reported as potential threats to the FBI.⁶⁵ The mass of data collected with unbridled intelligence collection authorities untethered to evidence of criminal activity overwhelms FBI agents and analysts and obscures evidence of real threats. The unfettered access to this data and the low evidentiary threshold for conducting intrusive investigations opens the door to abusive investigations driven by bias or error rather than evidence. Eliminating the assessment and pre-assessment authorities in the current Attorney General's Guidelines would focus resources, reduce waste, and limit abuse.

Congress Needs Accurate Data to Enact Sound Policies

Organized white supremacist violence has posed an enduring threat in the United States since its founding, but the Justice Department does not collect or publish data that measures the true nature or scope of this problem. A May 2021 report required by the National Defense Authorization Act of 2020 confirmed that the FBI does not track the annual incidents of lethal and non-lethal violence committed by groups it categorizes as "domestic violent extremists."⁶⁶ Though white supremacist and far-right militant attacks represent just a tiny proportion of the violence that takes place in the U.S. each year, these crimes demand extra attention because they pose a persistent threat to vulnerable communities, particularly communities of color, immigrants, LGBTQ people, women, the disabled, and religious minorities. White supremacists and far-right militants also kill law enforcement officers more often than other groups the FBI categorizes as domestic terrorists.⁶⁷ Moreover, the organized nature of the groups that often commit this violence enables them to quickly replace any member who is arrested and incarcerated and continue committing further acts of violence after any previous crime is successfully prosecuted.

Congress has repeatedly made clear its intent for the Justice Department to investigate and prosecute these crimes. In 1871, Congress passed what was arguably the first domestic terrorism law, the Ku Klux Klan Act.⁶⁸ It later passed five federal hate crimes statutes to address the bias crimes that many white supremacists commit, and 52 terrorism laws that apply to domestic acts. It passed organized crime, violent crime, and conspiracy statutes that the Justice Department can and does use effectively at times, to prosecute violent white supremacist gangs. These statutes all impose substantial penalties for violations. Congress also funded 200 FBI Joint Terrorism Task Forces all across the country, which are designed to leverage state and local laws in the pursuit of terrorists, when federal prosecution, for whatever reason, is unwarranted. All the necessary tools already exist.

Indeed, the Justice Department has been using these tools to charge more than 725 people with crimes related to the January 6th attack, including federal crimes of terrorism.⁶⁹ Yet, with an estimated 2,500 individuals having participated in the attack, there is still much to be done. Judges presiding over the Capitol breach cases have criticized the Justice Department for their charging decisions, particularly for allowing misdemeanor pleas that limit the sentences they could impose.⁷⁰ And militant groups like the Proud Boys have reorganized since January 6th and continue to menace local communities across the U.S. with little intervention from law

enforcement.⁷¹ Most shockingly, militants involved in the January 6th attack continue to engage in public violence, yet federal prosecutors have not brough new charges.⁷²

The Biden national strategy recognizes the need for better data about white supremacist and far-right militant violence, yet the FBI's apparent inattention to this continuing violence remains a concern. What the Justice Department has refused to do thus far, is to properly prioritize these domestic terrorism resources by producing a comprehensive national strategy specifically designed to combat white supremacist and far-right militant violence, or even to collect accurate data about these attacks across all its programs.

Indeed, the multiple pathways Congress has provided to prosecute white supremacist and far-right militant violence inadvertently gave the Justice Department another way to obscure the true nature of the threat. If a white supremacist murders someone, the FBI could consider the crime an act of domestic terrorism, a hate crime, or simply a violent crime. If the FBI categorized it as domestic terrorism, the case would be treated as a top priority (though second in the counterterrorism program to international terrorism) and would be well-resourced and robustly investigated.

If the victim belonged to a protected class, the FBI could categorize the murder as a hate crime, a type of civil rights violation which is the bureau's fifth priority. FBI hate crime investigations typically have a narrow focus, seeking to identify evidence to prove the biased motive for the attack rather than to determine whether the perpetrator was part of a continuing criminal enterprise. But the FBI probably wouldn't conduct an investigation because the Justice Department has a longstanding policy of deferring investigations of hate crimes to state and local law enforcement, even though some states don't have hate crime laws and many more rarely use them. Only a small percentage (14 percent in 2019) of police agencies acknowledge that hate crimes occur in their jurisdiction in federal reporting.⁷³ Crime victim surveys estimate there are approximately 230,000 violent hate crimes annually, but despite five federal hate crime statutes, the Justice Department prosecutes only about 25 defendants each year.⁷⁴

The Biden domestic terrorism strategy recognizes the need for collaboration between federal domestic terrorism prosecutors and hate crimes prosecutors, and the FBI created fusion cells to link domestic terrorism and hate crimes investigations long before the January 6th attack.⁷⁵ But the Justice Department has not changed its policy of deferring hate crimes investigations to local authorities. It is unclear in the Justice Department guidance implementing the domestic

terrorism strategy whether hate crimes prosecuted locally will be accounted for, and of course, it is impossible to count cases not investigated or charged as hate crimes because of a lack of interest, rather than lack of evidence.⁷⁶

A significant percentage of Justice Department prosecutions of violent white supremacists are not products of Joint Terrorism Task Force investigations or civil rights cases, but federal violent crimes task force investigations. These investigations are sometimes led by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms or the Drug Enforcement Agency rather than the FBI. These cases receive surprisingly little attention, even though serious violent crimes are often alleged, including murders, and dozens of white supremacist gang members are arrested at a time in multi-agency raids. Twenty-four members of Aryan Circle were arrested in Texas in October, 2020, for instance, and 54 members of the New Aryan Empire were arrested in Arkansas in 2019, in just two examples.⁷⁷ The 2018 arrests of 40 members and associates of the United Aryan Brotherhood in Florida recovered 110 illegal firearms, including two pipe bombs and a rocket launcher.⁷⁸ These cases probably do not appear in Justice Department domestic terrorism statistics, but certainly, Congress needs this data to understand the full scope of white supremacist violence in the United States in order to establish effective policies to address it.

To be clear, these federal organized crime and violent crime prosecutions are effective tools the Justice Department can and should use to prosecute violent white supremacist and far-right militant groups. Indeed, this methodology could be effective in addressing violent crimes committed by organized groups like the Proud Boys, whose members have been arrested for acts of violence all across the country, including at the U.S. Capitol. But the Justice Department needs to capture the data from these prosecutions, and the intelligence collected during these investigations, to develop a comprehensive national strategy to address this violence.

I have to say these violent crimes prosecutions *probably* do not appear in Justice Department domestic terrorism data because the Justice Department redacts the docket numbers when it discloses non-sensitive prosecutive data to the public, making it impossible to cross-check the statistical accomplishments it claims against case records. The Brennan Center sued the Justice Department to obtain these docket numbers in terrorism prosecutions so the public could better understand how the government uses its counterterrorism authorities.⁷⁹ Though the Justice Department acknowledged that it used this prosecution data in congressional reporting, in litigation it argued that a substantial number of the defendants convicted in cases it reports as domestic terrorism prosecutions are not actually terrorists. In contrast, the Department routinely releases data on cases that it considers to be linked to international terrorism, even where the crimes charged bear no relation to terrorism. The judge hearing the case wrote that, "the public has an interest in knowing that the [Justice Department's prosecutions] database contains inaccuracies and that those inaccuracies may have resulted in erroneous public reporting from the Department."⁸⁰

Without a national strategy focused on documenting the full scope of white supremacist and far-right violence, cases involving these militants will continue to fall through the cracks. Recent examples of far-right violence that appear to have met the statutory definition of domestic terrorism but resulted in no federal charges include the 2018 slaving of a gay Jewish man in California by a member of the violent neo-Nazi group Atomwaffen Division; the 2017 murder of a black man in New York City by a white supremacist intent on starting a race war; and the 2016 vehicular homicide of a black man in Oregon by a member of European Kindred, a white supremacist prison gang.⁸¹ State and local prosecutors charged these perpetrators with hate crimes and, in the New York City case, with violating a state terrorism statute. The crimes likely met the federal definition of domestic terrorism as well, as they were deadly and intended to intimidate a civilian population. These crimes did not go unpunished, and pursing state charges may have been an appropriate choice in these cases. But the Justice Department does not properly account for them as potential acts of domestic terrorism that need to be recorded in threat assessments that inform a national strategy. The failure to acknowledge the organized and interstate nature of violent white supremacist and far-right militant groups forfeits intelligence that could be used to prepare for and perhaps prevent future attacks.

The FBI has also thwarted congressional demands for data regarding its domestic terrorism program. In 2017, Sen. Durbin introduced the Domestic Terrorism Prevention Act, which would have required the FBI to produce data regarding how it used its domestic terrorism resources.⁸² The bill sought data documenting the number of terrorist incidents and corresponding fatalities, and the number of investigations and prosecutions for each of the FBI's domestic 11 terrorism categories, which included white supremacists, anarchists, environmentalists, far-right militants, and Black Identity Extremists, and others. This data would allow Congress to determine if the FBI was disproportionately investigating categories that produced fewer fatal attacks.

Though the bill had not passed yet, Sen. Durbin requested an FBI briefing on the matter for members of the Senate Judiciary Committee. When the FBI finally provided this briefing in April of 2019, it revealed it had collapsed the white supremacist and Black Identity Extremist

categories into a new Racially Motivated Violent Extremist (RMVE) category, and the far-right militia and the anarchist categories into a single Anti-Government and Anti-Authority Violent Extremist category (AGAAVE). These groupings make little operational sense. Subjects of an investigation of white supremacists would rarely overlap or work together with subjects of an investigation into Black Identity Extremists, and likewise for militias and anarchists. Some Proud Boys chapters are openly white supremacist, while others disavow racism, leaving it unclear if different FBI field offices will categorize cases against the same group differently.⁸³ What these misguided groupings would appear to accomplish, however, as Sen. Durbin suggested in a letter to the Justice Department, is obscuring the comparative data his bill sought.⁸⁴ These groupings confuse which groups are receiving investigative attention, as the relatively high rate of violence committed by white supremacists can be used to justify resources for the RMVE category, which can then be used to investigate less violent Black extremists. Likewise, the relatively high rate of violence from far-right militants could be used to direct resources to the AGAAVE category, which could then be used to investigate less-violent anarchists.

Other FBI categories include Animal Rights/Environmental Violent Extremists and Abortion-Related Violent Extremists, which it says includes pro-choice violent extremists. Including these categories among its domestic terrorism program signals to Joint Terrorism Task Force members that they should have investigations targeting these groups, despite the fact that there is not a single homicide relating to animal rights or environmental activism in the U.S., and there are no examples of pro-choice terrorists.⁸⁵ The FBI claims its domestic terrorism investigations are focused on violence and not ideology, but using ideologies as categories for its domestic terrorism program promotes ideology-based investigations. The FBI establishment of these categories was arbitrary, based its own subjective preferences rather than a complete and objective analysis of domestic terrorism incidents that occur in the U.S., which it admitted it does not collect.⁸⁶ Investigations should be focused where evidence indicates deadly violence is most likely to occur, not distributed among ideological categories that include protest groups and individual activists that do not regularly commit deadly violence. Some animal rights and environmental activists have engaged in non-violent civil disobedience and damaged property. These lesser crimes should never be mistaken for terrorism, and most often can better be addressed by local law enforcement. The FBI should not be using its domestic terrorism resources and authorities to target non-violent crimes and civil disobedience, particularly when bombings, mass casualty shootings, and other homicides by white supremacist and far-right militants are not properly accounted for and addressed in its domestic terrorism program.

The National Strategy on Countering Domestic Terrorism Helpful But Insufficient

The Biden administration's domestic terrorism strategy is a positive step toward reform, but it is hampered by the FBI's improper categorization scheme. The strategy highlights the fact that white supremacist and far-right militant violence are the most prevalent and most deadly of the domestic terrorism categories, but it has to wrestle with the FBI's language to make its intent clear. It uses the FBI's language identifying "racially and ethnically motivated violent extremists" but then has to add a parenthetical, "(principally those who promote superiority of the white race)" to make clear that it intends the focus of cases in this category to be white supremacists rather than so-called "Black Identity Extremists," which go unmentioned.⁸⁷ The intelligence community assessment of the domestic terrorism threat that is embedded in the strategy includes a similar caveat, referring to "RMVEs who promote the superiority of the white race" as the most serious trans-national threat. But in describing the most lethal threats, it uses "racially and ethnically motivated violent extremists (RMVEs) and militia violent extremists (MVEs)," adopting the FBI's revised category that includes groups other than white supremacists, but abandoning the use of the AGAAVE category to focus on one element within it.⁸⁸ These tortured addendums and reductions inject unnecessary confusion that could have been avoided if the FBI had not awkwardly combined dissimilar groups into a single category.

The domestic terrorism strategy also references other "ideologies" that may motivate domestic terrorism and specifically mentions animal rights and environmental activism, reinforcing the perception that domestic terrorism investigators and prosecutors should pursue cases targeting these groups despite the lack of deadly violence attributed to them.⁸⁹ The FBI's establishment of an entire domestic terrorism category focused on animal rights and environmental activism creates a false equivalency with white supremacists and far-right militants that pose significantly more persistent deadly threats.

The FBI has shown a stubborn determination to resist reform efforts and to utilize its domestic terrorism authorities to harass disfavored political activism involving protest activities or non-violent civil disobedience. Compelling FBI managers and Justice Department prosecutors to focus on white supremacist and far-right militant violence they otherwise choose to ignore requires specificity in the language used to set its domestic terrorism strategy, policy, and practices.

Recommendations for A New Approach to White Supremacist Violence:

1. Reject Calls to Create a New Domestic Terrorism Crime

Congress and other stakeholders should categorically reject calls for a new federal statute that gives federal law enforcement greater authorities or resources to investigate and prosecute domestic terrorism. As detailed above, such legislation is unnecessary and would likely intensify existing discriminatory impacts of domestic terrorism investigations and prosecutions that are targeted at groups protesting government policies rather than terrorists.

2. Strengthen Congressional Oversight of Counterterrorism Resources

Domestic terrorism and hate crime data are rife with error, often arbitrary, and based on vague and conflicting categorization schemes. Congress should require the Justice Department to revamp its data collection policies and practices to ensure that it captures the true nature and scope of white supremacist and far-right violence across all programs.⁹⁰

3. Require the Justice Department to Produce a Data-Based National Strategy to Fight White Supremacist and Far-Right Violence

The Justice Department needs a comprehensive national strategy to properly prioritize and sufficiently resource investigations and prosecutions of white supremacist and far-right violence and document the true impact it has on American society. The Biden administration has taken positive steps to prioritize domestic terrorism, to require better data collection, and to highlight that white supremacist and far-right violence are the most persistent and lethal threats. But more must be done to focus the FBI on these most violent threats. Congress should require the FBI and Justice Department to allocate domestic terrorism resources based on an objective assessment of the threat to human life posed by particular groups, with fewer resources devoted to groups that engage in property crimes rather than violence targeting people. The FBI should treat all cases where white supremacist and far-right militants engaged in deadly violence among its top investigative priorities, whether currently classified as domestic terrorism, hate crimes, or violent crimes, rather than deferring these investigations and prosecutions to state and local law enforcement.

5. Require the Justice Department to Produce a National Strategy to Address Racism, White Supremacy, and Far-Right Militancy in Law Enforcement

The Justice Department has acknowledged that law enforcement involvement in white supremacist and far-right militia organizations poses an ongoing threat, but it has not produced a national strategy to address it. Not only has the department failed to prosecute police officers involved in patently racist violence, it has only recently begun collecting national data regarding use of force by law enforcement officials. This problem is more thoroughly discussed in the Brennan Center report, "Hidden in Plain Sight: Racism, White Supremacy, and Far-Right Militancy in Law Enforcement."⁹¹

To address this problem, Congress should direct the Justice Department to:

• Immediately establish a working group to examine law enforcement associations with white supremacist and other far-right militant groups to assess the scope and nature of the problem in a report to Congress.

• Develop an evidence-based national strategy designed to protect the security and civil liberties of communities policed by law enforcement officers who are active in white supremacist or far-right militant organizations. A national strategy will ensure U.S. attorneys and FBI offices across the country properly prioritize these investigations and harmonize their tactics to guarantee equal justice for all. The national strategy should include data and metrics to evaluate the effectiveness of the methodologies it employs.

• Require the FBI to survey its domestic terrorism investigations involving white supremacists and other overtly racist or fascist militant groups to document and report to the DOJ all indications of active links between these groups and law enforcement officials.

• Require the FBI to determine whether any law enforcement officials it investigates for civil rights violations or other criminal matters have connections to violent white supremacist organizations or other far-right militant groups, have a record of discriminatory behavior, or have a history of posting explicitly racist commentary in public or on social media platforms. This information should be provided to FBI agents assigned to domestic terrorism matters for investigative and intelligence purposes, and to federal, state, and local prosecutors to consider their inclusion on Brady lists.

• Require the FBI to report any federal, state, or local official assigned to a federal task force who is discovered during initial screenings or periodic background investigations to have active links to any white supremacist or other militant groups, to have engaged in racist behavior, or to have posted overtly racist commentary to on social media to the DOJ and to their departments. Where appropriate based on available evidence, the Justice Department should bar these officials from further participation with federal task forces and report the information to appropriate departmental heads and state and local prosecutors for potential inclusion on Brady lists.

• Analyze the data collected by the FBI in its law enforcement use of force database to evaluate each use of force complaint for indications that racial, ethnic, or political bias motivated the violence.

• Establish a formal mitigation plan to implement when evidence indicates that an identified law enforcement officer poses a public security threat or a risk of harm to any protected class or community. Such a plan could include federal, state, or local investigations and prosecutions; civil rights lawsuits and consent decrees; reporting information identifying the officer to other federal, state, or local authorities for appropriate employment action; and placement of identified officers on Brady lists maintained by federal, state, and local prosecutors to ensure that defendants in criminal cases and plaintiffs in civil actions against these officers have appropriate impeachment evidence available.

• The Domestic Terrorism Prevention Act of 2021 (H.R. 350) includes a provision that requires the FBI to assess the threat posed by white supremacist and neo-Nazi infiltration of law enforcement and the military. This assessment should be informed by data collected from FBI investigations and surveys of federal, state, and local law enforcement agencies, and from data collected for the law enforcement use of force database.

• Congress should pass the Ending Racial and Religious Profiling Act of 2019 to ban all federal, state, and local law enforcement agencies from profiling based on actual or perceived race, ethnicity, religion, national origin, gender, gender identity, or sexual orientation. Banning racial profiling would mark a significant step toward mitigating the potential harm caused by racist officers undetected within the ranks.

Conclusion

The FBI's failure to prepare for the January 6th attack on the U.S. Capitol was a result of its long-standing de-prioritization of investigations regarding white supremacist and far-right militant violence and hate crimes, its mismanagement of domestic terrorism resources and intelligence, and a persistent racial and ideological bias that undermines its effectiveness. Reforming the FBI to ensure that a similar failure does not occur requires narrowing its authorities to focus its resources where there is a reasonable indication that serious criminal activity may be occurring. Congress must increase its oversight so it can better understand and correct FBI management deficiencies, particularly its ability to recruit and retain an agent population that reflects the diversity of the population it serves. Requiring the Justice Department to develop a comprehensive national strategy to address racism, white supremacy and far-right militancy in law enforcement is essential to restoring trust and providing equal justice under the law.

¹ MICHAEL GERMAN & SARA ROBINSON, BRENNAN CTR. FOR JUST., WRONG PRIORITIES ON FIGHTING TERRORISM (Oct. 2018), available at <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/wrong-priorities-fighting-terrorism</u> [hereinafter "WRONG PRIORITIES ON TERROR"].

² The National Security Council, *National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism*, June 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/National-Strategy-for-Countering-Domestic-Terrorism.pdf</u>.

³ Office of the Deputy Attorney General, Dept. of Justice, *Guidance Regarding Investigations and Cases Related to Domestic Violent Extremism*, March 8, 2021, <u>https://www.scribd.com/document/507550668/DVE-Guidance#fullscreen&from_embed</u>.

⁴ Statement of Sen. Charles E, Grassley, Oversight of the FBI—Hearing before the Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. Senate, 107th Cong. (Jun. 2001), <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-107shrg79609/html/CHRG-107shrg79609.htm</u>.

⁵ Office of the Inspector General, Dept. of Justice, *The Federal Bureau of Investigation's Compliance With the Attorney General's Investigative Guidelines*, September 2005, (see footnote 396), <u>https://oig.justice.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/special/0509/final.pdf</u>.

⁶ Office of the Inspector General, Dept. of Justice, Audit of the Federal Bureau of Investigation's Execution of its Woods' Procedures for Applications Filed with the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Court Relating to U.S. Persons, Sept. 2021, https://oig.justice.gov/sites/default/files/reports/21-129.pdf; Office of the Inspector General, Audit of the Federal Bureau of Investigation's Management of Confidential Human Source Validation Processes. Nov. 2019. https://oig.justice.gov/reports/2019/a20009.pdf; Office of the Inspector General, Audit of the Federal Bureau of Investigation's Efforts Identify Homegrown Violent Extremists through Counterterrorism Assessments. Mar. 2020. to https://oig.justice.gov/sites/default/files/reports/a20030 0.pdf.

⁷ John Ashcroft, Dept. of Justice, The Attorney General's Guidelines on General Crimes, Racketeering Enterprise, and Terrorism Enterprise Investigations § III.A.2.a, 2002, 22, <u>https://epic.org/privacy/fbi/FBI-2002-Guidelines.pdf</u>. The Ashcroft Guidelines also doubled the duration of "preliminary inquiries" – which could be opened based on an "allegation or information" – to 180 days, with two possible renewals, for an 18-month maximum.

⁸ Andrew Cohen, *OIG: FBI Inappropriately Tracked Domestic Advocacy Groups*, The Atlantic, Sept. 20, 2010, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/national/archive/2010/09/oig-fbi-inappropriately-tracked-domestic-advocacy-groups/63276/;</u> Office of the Inspector General, Dept. of Justice, *A Review of the FBI's Investigations of Certain Domestic Advocacy Groups*, September 2010, <u>https://www.oversight.gov/sites/default/files/oig-reports/s1009r.pdf</u>.

Henry Schuster, Domestic Terror, Who is More Dangerous?, CNN, 24, 2005. Aug. https://www.cnn.com/2005/US/08/24/schuster.column/; John Vidal, Green Scare, THE GUARDIAN, 2008. Apr. 3, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2008/apr/03/greenbuilding.ethicalliving.

¹⁰ ARIE PERLIGER, COMBATING TERRORISM CENTER AT WEST POINT, CHALLENGERS FROM THE SIDELINES (Nov. 2012), 100, available at <u>https://ctc.westpoint.edu/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/ChallengersFromtheSidelines.pdf</u>.

¹¹ Michael B. Mukasey, Dept. of Justice, The Attorney General's Guidelines For Domestic FBI Operations § II(A)(4), 2008 (hereinafter "Mukasey Guidelines") <u>https://www.justice.gov/archive/opa/docs/guidelines.pdf;</u> Emily Berman, *Domestic Intelligence: New Powers, New Risks*, Brennan Center for Justice, January 18, 2011, 22 n123 https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/AGGReportFINALed.pdf (noting lack of supervisory approval requirements).

¹² Charlie Savage, F.B.I. Focusing on Security Over Ordinary Crime, NEW YORK TIMES, August 23, 2011, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2011/08/24/us/24fbi.html</u>.

¹³ Mukasey Guidelines § II(B)(3-4).

¹⁴ Federal Bureau of Investigations, Domestic Investigations and Operations Guide, updated September 28, 2016 (hereinafter "DIOG") <u>https://vault.fbi.gov/FBI%20Domestic%20Investigations%20and%20Operations%20Guide%20%28DIOG%29/FBI%20Domestic%20Investigations%20and%20Operations%20Guide%20%28DIOG%29%202016%20Version/fbi-domestic-investigations-and-operations-guidediog-2016-version-part-02-of-02/view.</u>

¹⁵ Jerry Seper, Justice IG: FBI Cheated on Test of Rules, Washington Times, Sept. 27, 2010, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2010/sep/27/fbi-agents-cheated-domestic-investigations-tests/.

¹⁶ Charlie Savage, F.B.I. Agents Get Leeway to Push Privacy Bounds, New YORK TIMES, June 12, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/06/13/us/13fbi.html; Brennan Center for Justice, Bill of Rights Defense Committee & Defending Dissent, Letter to Senate Judiciary Committee on new FBI rules, July 27, 2011, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/letter-senate-judiciary-committee-new-fbi-rules</u>.

¹⁷ Ryan Lovelace, *Exclusive: Audit Reveals FBI Rule-Breaking in Probes Involving Politicians, Religious Groups, Media*, THE WASHINGTON TIMES, Mar. 11, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2022/mar/11/fbi-audit-reveals-agents-rule-breaking-investigati/</u>.

¹⁸ Hearing on U.S. Capitol Attack, Day 2 Part 1, Hearing Before the S. Rules Comm. and Homeland Sec. Comm, 11th Cong. (2021) (Senator Kyrsten Sinema: "Was the FBI aware of these specific conversations on social media?" Jill Sanborn: "To my knowledge, no ma'am...Under our authorities, being mindful of the First Amendment and our dual-headed mission to uphold the Constitution, we cannot collect First Amendment-protected activities without the next step which is the intent. So we'd have to have a predicated investigation that allowed us access to those comms and/or a lead or a tip or a report from a community citizen or a fellow law enforcement partner for us to gather that information." Sinema: "So the FBI does not monitor publicly available social media conversations?" Sanborn: "Correct ma'am, it's not within our authorities.").

¹⁹ Examining the U.S. Capitol Attack: A Review of the Security, Planning, and Response Failures on January 6, U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs and Committee on Rules and Administration, p. 35-36, June 8, 2021, <u>https://www.rules.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Jan%206%20HSGAC%20Rules%20Report.pdf</u>.

²⁰ The Capitol Insurrection: Unexplained Delays and Unanswered Questions (Part II), Hearing Before the Committee on Oversight and Reform, U.S. House of Reps., June 15, 2021, <u>https://www.congress.gov/117/meeting/house/112771/documents/HHRG-117-G000-Transcript-20210615.pdf</u>.

²¹ Rachael Levy, *Domestic Terrorism Law Is Debated Anew*, WALL STREET JOURNAL, Feb. 13, 2021, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/a-domestic-terrorism-law-is-debated-anew-after-capitol-riot-11613224800</u>; Rachel Oswald, *Lawmakers Divided over Need for New Domestic Terrorism Law*, ROLL CALL, Apr. 19, 2021, <u>https://rollcall.com/2021/04/19/lawmakers-divided-over-need-for-new-domestic-terrorism-law/</u>; Lucy Tu, *Defining Domestic Terrorism: Does the U.S. Need New Criminal Penalties for Domestic Terrorism Events*, HARVARD POLITICAL REVIEW, Jun. 4, 2021, <u>https://harvardpolitics.com/united-states-domestic-terrorism/</u>; Ryan J. Reilly, *U.S. Capitol Attack Is Reshaping the Federal Counterterrorism Budget*, HUFFINGTON POST, June 5, 2021, <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/justice-department-fbi-budget-capitol-attack n 60b7e6c5e4b0169ca9709229</u>.

²² Betsy Woodruff Swan, "Keep Your Head on a Swivel': FBI Analyst Circulated a Prescient Warning of Jan. 6 Violence, *Politico*, September 7, 2021, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/07/fbi-warning-jan-6-510020</u>.

²³ Beth Reinhard & Matt Zapotosky, *FBI Alert About Possible 'War' Against Congress Reached D.C. And Capitol Police on Eve of Attack, Deepening Security Questions*, WASHINGTON POST, February 23, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/capitol-riot-intelligence/2021/02/23/1cdfd126-75f4-11eb-ae66-8b9e3c6918a1 story.html</u>.

²⁴ Office of the Inspector General, Dept. of Justice, *The Federal Bureau of Investigation's Compliance With the Attorney General's Investigative Guidelines*, September 2005, 56, <u>https://oig.justice.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/special/0509/final.pdf</u>.

²⁵ Ken Dilanian, Why Did the FBI Miss the Threats About Jan. 6 on Social Media?, NBC News, Mar. 8, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/justice-department/fbi-official-told-congress-bureau-can-t-monitor-americans-social-n1259769; Devlin Barrett, FBI Faces Skepticism Over its Efforts Against Domestic Terrorism, WASHINGTON POST, Aug. 5 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/fbi-faces-skepticism-over-its-anti-domestic-terror-efforts/2019/08/04/c9c928bcb6e0-11e9-b3b4-2bb69e8c4e39 story.html.

²⁶ See for example, Adam Federman, Lawyer for Environmental Group 'Repeatedly Interrogated at US Border, THE GUARDIAN, Jul. 15, 2015, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/jul/06/environmental-group-lawyer-interrogated</u>; Mudassar Toppa and Princess Masilungen, *Struggle for Power: The Ongoing Persecution of Black Movement by the U.S. Government*, THE MOVEMENT FOR BLACK LIVES AND THE CREATING LAW ENFORCEMENT ACCOUNTABILITY AND RESPONSIBILITY CLINIC, Aug. 2021, <u>https://m4bl.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/Struggle-For-Power-The-Ongoing-Persecution-of-Black-Movement-by-the-U.S.-Government.pdf</u>.

²⁷ Natasha Lennard, A Florida Anarchist Will Spend Years in Prison for Online Posts Prompted by Jan. 6 Riot, The Intercept, Oct. 16, 2021, https://theintercept.com/2021/10/16/daniel-baker-anarchist-capitol-riot/.

²⁸ See for example, Natalie Orenstein, Kyle "Based Stickman" Back in Jail for Violating Bail Terms, BERKELEYSIDE, Dec. 22, 2017, https://www.berkeleyside.com/2017/12/22/kyle-based-stickman-chapman-back-jail-violating-bail-terms; Colin Moynihan, 2 Proud Boys Sentenced to 4 Years for Brawl With Anti-fascists at Republican Club, New YORK TIMES, Oct. 22, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/22/nyregion/proud-boys-antifa-sentence.html; Aaron Mesh, Right-wing Fighter Tusitala "Tiny" Arrested at Portland 2018 Sidewalk Assault, Toese Airport for WILLAMETTE WEEK. Oct. 5. 2019 https://www.wweek.com/news/courts/2019/10/05/right-wing-fighter-tusitalatiny-toese-arrested-at-airport-for-2018-sidewalkassault/; Jayati Ramakrishnan, 6 Indicted on Charges Related to May Day Brawl at Portland Bar, THE OREGONIAN, Aug. 22, 2019, https://www.oregonlive.com/crime/2019/08/6- indicted-on-charges-related-to-may-day-brawl-at-portland-bar.html; Tess Riski, Right Wing Brawler Tusitala "Tiny" Toese Wanted for Violating Probation, WILLAMETTE WEEK, is lun.

22, 2020, https://www.week.com/news/courts/2020/06/22/right-wing-brawler-tusitala-tiny-toese-is-wanted-forviolating-probation/; Proud Boys Member, Who Pointed Gun, Arrested in Portland, REUTERS, Sept. 30, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-global-race-protests-portland/proud-boys-member-who-pointed-gun_arrested-in-portlandidUSKBN26L3TQ; Lois Beckett, Enrique Tarrio, Leader of Right-Wing Proud Boys, Arrested Ahead of Rallies, THE GUARDIAN, Jan. 4, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jan/04/enrique-tarrio- rightwing-proud-boys-arrested.

²⁹ Southern Poverty Law Center website, *Oath Keepers*, (viewed Mar. 24, 2022), <u>https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/group/oath-keepers</u>.

³⁰ Anti-Defamation League website, *Three Percenters*, (viewed Mar. 25, 2022), <u>https://www.adl.org/resources/backgrounders/three-percenters</u>.

³¹ Devlin Barrett, Spencer Hsu, and Marissa J. Lang, *Dozens of People on FBI's Terrorist Watch List Came to D.C. the Day of the Capitol Riot*, WASHINGTON POST, January 14, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/terror-watchlist-capitol-riot-fbi/2021/01/14/07412814-55f7-11eb-a931-5b162d0d033d story.html</u>.

³² Shoshana Wodinsky, *Secret FBI Watchlist Leaks Online, and Boy Do the Feds Think a Lot of People are Terrorists*, GIZMODO, August 17, 2021, <u>https://gizmodo.com/secret-fbi-watchlist-leaks-online-and-boy-do-the-feds-1847500747</u>.

³³ Jeremy Scahill, Ryan Devareaux, *The Secret Government Rulebook for Labeling You a Terrorist*, THE INTERCEPT, July 23, 2014, https://theintercept.com/2014/07/23/blacklisted/.

³⁴ Matt Zapotosky, *Conservative Platform Parler Says It Warned FBI of 'Specific Threats of Violence' Ahead of Capitol Riot*, WASHINGTON POST, March 25, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/parler-fbi-capitol-riot/2021/03/25/addba25a-8dae-11eb-a6bd-0eb91c03305a_story.html</u>.

³⁵ Hanna Allum, et. al., *Red Flags*, WASHINGTON POST, October 31, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/interactive/2021/warnings-jan-6-insurrection/</u>.

³⁶ Jordan Fischer tweet, Twitter,

³⁷ Hannan Allam, et al, *Red Flags*, THE WASHINGTON POST, October 31, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/interactive/2021/warnings-jan-6-insurrection/</u>.

³⁸ FBI website, *FBI Jobs: Diversity at the FBI*, (viewed Mar. 23, 2022), <u>https://www.fbijobs.gov/working-at-FBI/diversity</u>

³⁹ Spencer Ackerman, *Obama Orders Government to Clean Up Terror Training*, Wired, Nov. 29, 2011, <u>https://www.wired.com/2011/11/obama-islamophobia-review/</u>.

⁴⁰ Claire Gordon, *FBI Instructs Agents Never 'Shake Hands with an Asian'*, AOL News, Mar. 29, 2012, <u>https://www.aol.com/2012/03/29/fbi-teaches-agents-to-never-shake-hands-with-an-asian/</u>.

⁴¹ ACLU Eye on the FBI: The FBI is Engaged in Unconstitutional Racial Profiling and Racial "Mapping", AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION, Dec. 1, 2011, <u>https://www.aclu.org/aclu-eye-fbi-fbi-engaged-unconstitutional-racial-profiling-and-racial-mapping?redirect=national-security/aclu-eye-fbi-fbi-engaged-unconstitutional-racial-mapping.</u>

⁴² Aram Roston, Exclusive Before Jan. 6, FBI Collected Information From at Least 4 Proud Boys, REUTERS, April 26, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/exclusive-before-jan-6-fbi-collected-information-least-4-proud-boys-2021-04-26/;</u> Tom Dreisbach, Conspiracy Charges Bring Proud Boys' History of Violence Into Spotlight, NPR, April 9, 2021, <u>https://www.npr.org/2021/04/09/985104612/conspiracy-charges-bring-proud-boys-history-of-violence-into-spotlight;</u> David Kirkpatrick & Alan Feuer, "Police Shrugged off the Proud Boys, Until They Attacked the Capitol," New York Times, updated August 23, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/14/us/proud-boys-law-enforcement.html</u>.

⁴³ Adam Goldman, et. al., *How Trump's Focus on Antifa Distracted Attention From the Far-Right Threat*, Jan. 30, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/30/us/politics/trump-right-wing-domestic-terrorism.html</u>.

⁴⁴ Jennifer Wadsworth, *Blue Leaks Hack Suggests Bad Intel Fueled SJPD's Violent Response to Recent Protests*, Sept. 16, 2020, <u>https://www.sanjoseinside.com/news/blueleaks-hack-suggests-bad-intel-fueled-sipds-violent-response-to-recent-protests/;</u> Nathan Bernard, *Maine Spy Agency Spread Far-Right Rumors of BLM Protest Violence*, Jul. 7, 2020, <u>https://mainernews.com/maine-spy-agency-spread-far-right-rumors-of-blm-protest-violence/</u>.

⁴⁵ Jeff Stein and Howard Altman, *Spy Agency Chat Room Hate Speech Draws Hill Scrutiny*, SPY TALK, Mar. 26, 2022, <u>https://www.spytalk.co/p/spy-agency-chat-room-hate-speech?s=r</u>.

⁴⁶ Former Black Agents Say FBI's Culture is 'Not Conducive to Minorities', CBS NEWS, Oct. 7, 2020, https://wtop.com/government/2020/10/former-black-agents-say-fbis-culture-is-not-conducive-to-minorities/.

⁴⁷ MICHAEL GERMAN, BRENNAN CTR. FOR JUST., HIDDEN IN PLAIN SIGHT: RACISM, WHITE SUPREMACY, AND FAR-RIGHT MILITANCY IN LAW ENFORCEMENT (Aug. 2020), available at: <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/hidden-plain-sight-racism-white-supremacy-and-far-right-militancy-law</u>.

⁴⁸ Jordan Williams, *Raskin Requests FBI Briefing on Extremism in Law Enforcement*, THE HILL, Mar. 10, 2021, <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/house/542541-raskin-demands-briefing-on-white-supremacy-in-law-enforcement</u>.

⁴⁹ Josh Margolin, White Supremacists 'Seek Affiliation' With Law Enforcement to Further Their Goals, Internal FBI Report Warns, ABC News, Mar. 8, 2021, <u>https://abcnews.go.com/US/white-supremacists-seek-affiliation-law-enforcement-goals-internal/story?id=76309051</u>; See, Jonathan Ben-Menachem, Cops at the Capitol, THE APPEAL, Jan. 13, 2021 (updated Jan. 25, 2021), <u>https://theappeal.org/the-cops-at-the-capitol/;</u> Lindsay Watts, 6 Capitol Police Officers Suspended, 35 Under Investigation After Capitol Riot, Spokesperson Says, Fox 5 DC, Feb. 18, 2021, <u>https://www.fox5dc.com/news/6-capitol-police-officers-suspended-35-under-investigation-after-capitol-riot-spokesperson-says</u>.

⁵⁰ Will Carless, et. al, *Hack Exposes Law Enforcement Officers Who Signed Up to Join Anti-Government Oath Keepers*, USA TODAY, Oct. 2, 2021, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2021/10/02/oath-keepers-hack-exposes-law-enforcement-officers-across-us/5949281001/</u>.

⁵¹ See, Katie Shepherd, The Feds Say He is an Extremist Leader Who Directed Rioters. He Also Had Top Secret Clearance and Worked for the FBI, His Lawyer Says, WASHINGTON POST, Feb 9, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2021/02/09/capitol-riot-oathkeeper-fbi/</u>; Mike Giglio, A Pro-Trump Militant Group has Recruited Thousands of Police, Soldiers, and Veterans, THE ATLANTIC, Nov. 2020, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2020/11/right-wing-militias-civil-war/616473/</u>.

⁵² Arun Gupta, *Road to Jan. 6: How the Portland Police Grew to Love the Proud Boys and Paved the Way for Trump's Insurrection*, RAWSTORY, Jan. 14, 2022, <u>https://www.rawstory.com/proud-boys-in-portland/</u>.

⁵³ Katie Shepherd, Portland Police Saw Right-Wing Protesters as 'Much More Mainstream' Than Leftist Ones, WILLAMETTE WEEK, June 27, 2018, <u>https://www.wweek.com/news/courts/2018/06/27/portland-police-saw-right-wing-protesters-as-much-more-mainstream-than-leftist-ones/</u>.

⁵⁴ Whitney Woodworth and Virginia Barreda, *Salem Police Face Claims of Unequal Treatment of Black Lives Matter, Proud Boys Protesters*, STATESMAN JOURNAL, Nov. 29, 2020, <u>https://www.statesmanjournal.com/story/news/2020/11/29/salem-police-response-black-lives-matter-proud-boys-protests-criticized/3766157001/;</u> Danny Peterson, *Unlawfully Held*, PORTLAND OBSERVER, June 5, 2018, <u>http://portlandobserver.com/news/2018/jun/05/unlawfully-held/;</u> Tim Dickenson, *RS Reports: Progressive City, Brutal Police*, ROLLING STONE, July 17, 2020, <u>https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/portand-oregon-police-brutality-history-1027677/</u>.

⁵⁵ Katie Shepherd, *Texts Between Portland Police and Patriot Prayer Ringleader Joey Gibson Show Warm Exchange*, WILLAMETTE WEEK, Feb. 14, 2019, <u>https://www.wweek.com/news/courts/2019/02/14/texts-between-portland-police-and-patriot-prayer-ringleader-joey-gibson-show-warm-exchange/</u>.

⁵⁶ Jonathan Levinson, Justice Department: Portland Police Violated Their Own Use-of-Force Policies, Repeatedly, OREGON PUBLIC BROADCASTING, April 6, 2021, <u>https://www.opb.org/article/2021/04/07/portland-police-bureau-force-us-department-justice/</u>.

⁵⁷ Arun Gupta, *Playing Cops: Militia Members Aid Police in Arresting Protester in at Portland Alt-Right Rally*, THE INTERCEPT, Jun. 8, 2017, <u>https://theintercept.com/2017/06/08/portland-alt-right-milita-police-dhs-arrest-protester/</u>; Kristine Phillips, *ACLU Files Lawsuit for Portland Protesters, Military Members Against Trump Administration*, USA TODAY, Aug. 26, 2020, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2020/08/26/aclu-portland-protesters-military-veterans-sue-trump-administration/3443832001/</u>.

⁵⁸ Tom Tapp, Armed Protesters Break Into Oregon State Capitol Building, Break Windows, Assault Journalists, Hit Police With Chemical Agent, DEADLINE, Dec. 21, 2020, <u>https://deadline.com/2020/12/armed-protesters-enter-oregon-state-capitol-building-assault-police-chemical-agent-1234660385/</u>.

⁵⁹ Sergio Olmos and Conrad Wilson, *At Least 3 Men From Oregon Protest Appear to Have Joined Insurrection at U.S. Capitol*, OREGON PUBLIC BROADCASTING, Jan. 10, 2021, <u>https://www.opb.org/article/2021/01/10/oregon-washington-protest-insurrection-david-anthony-</u> <u>medina-tim-davis/</u> David D. Kirkpatrick and Alan Feuer, *Police Shrugged Off the Proud Boys, Until They Attacked the Capitol*, THE NEW DAILY, Mar. 15, 2021, <u>https://thenewdaily.com.au/news/world/us-news/2021/03/15/proud-boys-capitol-attack/</u>.

⁶⁰ MICHAEL GERMAN & SARA ROBINSON, BRENNAN CTR. FOR JUST., WRONG PRIORITIES ON FIGHTING TERRORISM (Oct. 2018), available at <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/wrong-priorities-fighting-terrorism</u> [hereinafter "WRONG PRIORITIES ON TERROR"].

⁶¹ See Jack Cloherty and Jason Ryan, *FBI Spied on PETA, Greenpeace, Anti-war Protesters*, ABC NEws, Sep. 20, 2010, https://abcnews.go.com/News/Blotter/fbi-spied-peta-greenpeace-anti-war-activists/story?id=11682844; George Joseph & Murtaza Hussain, *FBI Tracked an Activist Involved With Black Lives Matter as They Travelled Across the U.S., Documents Show*, INTERCEPT, Mar. 29, 2018, https://theintercept.com/2018/03/19/black-lives-matter-fbi-surveillance/; Will Parrish & Sam Lavin, *'Treating Protest as Terrorism': US Plans Crackdown on Keystone XL Activists*, GUARDIAN, Sep. 20, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2018/sep/20/keystone-pipeline-protest-activism-crackdown-standing-rock; Adam Goldman, Katie Benner, and Zolan Kanno-Youngs, *How Trump's Focus on Antifa Distracted Attention from the Far-Right Threat*, NY TIMES, Jan. 30, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/30/us/politics/trump-right-wing-domesticterrorism.html; Ryan Lovelace, *Grassley Presses FBI to Explain its Monitoring of Conservative Women's Group*, THE WASHINGTON TIMES, July 26, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/30/us/politics/trump-right-wing-domesticterrorism.html.

⁶² See, e.g., Mike Carter & Steve Miletich, Couple Charged With Assault in Shooting, Melee During UW Speech by Milo Yiannopoulos, SEATTLE TIMES, Apr. 24, 2017, https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/crime/couple-charged-with-assault-in-shooting-meleeduring-uw-speech-by-milo-yiannopoulos/; David Kelsen, 7 Charged in Anaheim KKK Melee—But Stabby Klanner Not One of Them, O.C. WKLY, Jul. 1, 2016, https://ocweekly.com/7-charged-in-anaheim-kkk-melee-but-stabby-klanner-not-one-of-them-7305812/; Sam Levin, Stabbed at a Neo-Nazi Rally, Called a Criminal: How Police Targeted a Black Activist, GUARDIAN, May 25, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/may/25/neo-nazi-rally-california-stabbing-police-target-black-activist; Frank John Tristan, Huntington Beach Pro-Trump March Turns Into Attack on Anti-Trump Protestors, O.C. WKLY, Mar. 26, 2017, https://www.ocweekly.com/huntington-beach-pro-trump-march-turns-into-attack-on-anti-trump-protesters-press-7991623/; James Queally, Ku Klux Klan Rally in Anaheim Erupts in Violence; 3 Are Stabbed and 13 Arrested, L.A. TIMES, Feb. 29, 2016, http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-klan-rally-in-anaheim-erupts-in-violence-one-man-stabbed-20160227-story.html; Frances Robles, As White Nationalist in Charlottesville Fired, Police 'Never Moved', N.Y. TIMES, Aug. 25, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/25/us/charlottesville-protest-police.html. See also Keith L. Alexander, Federal Prosecutors Dismiss All 39 Remaining Inauguration Rioting Cases, WASH. POST, July 7, Abruptly Day 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/federal-prosecutors-abruptly-dismiss-all-remaining-inauguration-day-riotingcases/2018/07/06/d7055ffe-7ee8-11e8-bb6b-c1cb691f1402 story.html?utm term=.20c01a92836b; Emily Shugerman, J20 Protests: All You Need to Know About the Nearly 200 People Facing 60 Years in Jail for Protesting Trump, INDEPENDENT, Nov. 16, 2017, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/j20-trump-protests-trials-jail-threat-inauguration-demonstrations-explaineda8057521.html; Hannah Allam, Vehicle Attacks Rise as Extremists Target Protesters, NPR, Jun. 1, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/06/21/880963592/vehicle-attacks-rise-as-extremists-target-protesters; Azmi Haroun, Anti-Lockdown Protesters Storm Oregon State Capitol Building, Clashing With Police Officers, BUSINESS INSIDER, Dec. 22, 2020, https://www.msn.com/enus/news/us/anti-lockdown-protesters-storm-oregon-state-capitol-building-clashing-with-police-officers/ar-BB1c7TgB.

⁶³ See, e.g., Will Arkin, *This Shadow Government Agency is Scarier Than the NSA*, GAWKER PHASE ZERO, June 1, 2015, http://phasezero.gawker.com/this-shadow-government-agency-is-scarier-than-the-nsa-1707179377; Justin Elliot and Theodoric Meyer, *Claim on 'Attacks Thwarted' by NSA Spreads Despite Lack of Evidence*, PROPUBLICA, October 23, 2013, https://www.propublica.org/article/claim-on-attacks-thwarted-by-nsa-spreads-despite-lack-of-evidence; Jenna McLaughlin, *The White* House Asked Social Media Companies to Look for Terrorists. Here's Why They'd #Fail, THE INTERCEPT, January 20, 2016, https://theintercept.com/2016/01/20/the-white-house-asked-social-media-companies-to-look-for-terrorists-heres-why-theyd-fail/.

⁶⁴ See, e.g., Colleen Rowley, *Inspector General Criticism Doesn't Faze FBI Raids on Midwestern Anti-War Activists*, HUFFINGTON POST, September 25, 2010, <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/inspector-general-critici b 738932</u>; Karen Greenberg, *Liberty is Security: The Lesson Not Drawn from the Post-9/11 Government Overreach*, HUFFINGTON POST, October 2, 2016, <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/liberty-is-security b 12302898</u>; Jake Laperruque, *Secrets, Surveillance, and Scandals: The War on Terror's Unending Impact on Americans' Private Lives*, PROJECT ON GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT, September 7, 2021, <u>https://www.pogo.org/analysis/2021/09/secrets-surveillance-and-scandals-the-war-on-terrors-unending-impact-on-americans-private-lives/</u>.

⁶⁵ Office of the Inspector General, Audit of the Federal Bureau of Investigation's Efforts to Identify Homegrown Violent Extremists Through Counterterrorism Assessments, Mar. 2020, <u>https://oig.justice.gov/sites/default/files/reports/a20030 0.pdf</u>. "Some of the HVEs who have perpetrated these terrorist attacks in the United States had, prior to committing the attacks, been the subjects of FBI assessments or investigations that had been closed by the FBI. 1 According to an internal FBI document, the FBI has a fundamentally incomplete understanding of the HVE threat at the national level - noting that identifying HVEs and deciphering whether individuals are simply consuming FTO propaganda or planning to commit an attack is extremely complex."

⁶⁶ Federal Bureau of Investigation & Dept. of Homeland Security, *Strategic Intelligence Assessment and Data on Domestic Terrorism*, May 2021, 21, <u>https://www.fbi.gov/file-repository/fbi-dhs-domestic-terrorism-strategic-report.pdf/view</u>.

⁶⁷ Kate Irby, *White and far-right extremists kill more cops, but FBI tracks black extremists more closely, many worry*, MCCLATCHY, Jan. 24, 2018, https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/nation-world/national/article196423174.html.

68 42 U.S. Code § 1985.

⁶⁹ Ryan Lucas, Where the Jan. 6 Insurrection Investigation Stands One Year Later, NATIONAL PUBLIC RADIO, Jan. 6, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/01/06/1070736018/jan-6-anniversary-investigation-cases-defendants-justice; Clare Hymes and Cassidy MacDonald, Two Proud Boys Committed 'Crimes of Terrorism,' Federal Prosecutors Say, CBS NEWS, Feb. 19, 2021, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/proud-boys-capitol-riot-terrorism-crimes/; Cassidy McDonald and Clare Hymes, Oath Keepers Member Committed 'Crime of Terrorism' in Capitol Riot, Prosecutors Say, CBS NEWS, Feb. 24, 2021, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/oath-keepers-jessica-watkins-crime-of-terrorism/.

⁷⁰ Marshall Cohen, Top DC Federal Judge Criticizes "Schizophrenic" Justice Department Approach to Jan. 6 Cases, CNN, Oct. 28, 2021, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2021/10/28/politics/dc-federal-judge-january-6-cases/index.html</u>.

⁷¹ Tess Owen, All the Terrible Things Proud Boys Have Done Since Storming the Capitol, VICE NEWS, June 23, 2021, https://www.vice.com/en/article/pkb377/all-the-terrible-things-proud-boys-have-done-since-storming-the-capitol; Katie Shepherd, Portland Police Stand Down as Proud Boys and Far-Right Militias Flash Guns and Brawl With Antifa Counterprotesters, WASHINGTON POST, Aug. 22, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2020/08/22/portland-police-far-right-protest/.

⁷² Amy Goodman, Proud Boys & Far-Right Groups Tied to Jan. 6 Attack Reporters & Others at Anti-Mask, Anti-Vax Rally, DEMOCRACY Now!, Aug. 23, 2021, <u>https://www.democracynow.org/2021/8/23/anti vaccine protest los angeles</u>; Trevor Aaronson, Proud Boy Admits False Statements to FBI, But Prosecutors Haven't Charged Him With a Felony, THE INTERCEPT, Jan. 3, 2022, <u>https://theintercept.com/2022/01/03/capitol-riot-january-6-proud-boys-fbi/</u>.

⁷³ In 2019, 15,588 law enforcement agencies participated in UCR hate crime reporting, out of approximately 18,000 law enforcement agencies nationwide. The vast majority of those participating reported zero hate crimes (86.1%). *See Hate Crimes by Jurisdiction, 2019*, FBI: UCR, <u>https://ucr.fbi.gov/hate-crime/2019/topic-pages/jurisdiction</u> (last visited Feb. 18, 2021).

⁷⁴ LYNN LANGTON, PH.D. & MADELINE MASUCCI, U.S. DEP'T OF JUST., SPECIAL REPORT: HATE CRIME VICTIMIZATION, 2004–2015 2 (June 2017), *available at* <u>https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/hcv0415.pdf</u>; Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Just., Justice Department Releases Update on Hate Crimes Prosecutions and Announces Launch of New Hate Crimes Website (Oct. 29, 2018), *available at*: <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-releases-update-hate-crimes-prosecutions-and-announces-launch-new-hate</u>.

⁷⁵ Statement for the Record of Michael McGarrity and Calvin Shivers, *Confronting Violent White Supremacy (Part II): Adequacy of the Federal Response—Hearing before the Subcommittee on Civil Rights and Civil Liberties of the Committee on Oversight and Reform, House of Representatives*, 116th Cong. 22 (2019), <u>https://www.fbi.gov/news/testimony/confronting-white-supremacy</u>.

⁷⁶ Office of the Deputy Attorney General, Dept. of Justice, *Guidance Regarding Investigations and Cases Related to Domestic Violent Extremism*, March 8, 2021, <u>https://www.scribd.com/document/507550668/DVE-Guidance#fullscreen&from embed</u>.

⁷⁷ Juan A. Lozano, 24 Indicted in Probe of White Supremacist Prison Gang, Associated PRESS, Oct. 15, 2020, https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/24-indicted-probe-white-supremacist-prison-gang-73636966; Will Sommer, Drug Dealing White Supremacist Gang Ordered Hits on Suspected Informants: Feds, DAILY BEAST, Feb. 12, 2019, <u>https://www.thedailybeast.com/drug-dealing-arkansas-white-supremacist-gang-ordered-hits-on-suspected-informants-feds</u>. ⁷⁸ Isabel Rosales, 39 Suspected Gang Members Charged in Major Drug, Gun Trafficking Investigation in Pascoe, ABC ACTION NEWS, Nov. 15, 2018, <u>https://www.abcactionnews.com/news/region-pasco/39-suspected-gang-members-charged-in-major-drug-gun-trafficking-investigation-in-pasco</u>.

⁷⁹ U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia (D.D.C.): **1:18-cv-01860-RDM** BRENNAN CENTER FOR JUSTICE AT NEW YORK UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW et al v. UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE.

⁸⁰ Memorandum Opinion and Order, filed Jul. 1, 2021, p. 28, U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia (D.D.C.): **1:18-cv-01860-RDM** BRENNAN CENTER FOR JUSTICE AT NEW YORK UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW et al v. UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE.

⁸¹ Sean Emery, *Blaze Bernstein Murder Case: Samuel Woodward Charged With a Hate Crime, DA Says*, O.C. REGISTER, Aug. 2, 2018, https://www.ocregister.com/2018/08/02/samuel-woodward-will-face-a-hate-crime-enhancement-in-the-blaze-bernstein-murdercase/; David K. Li, *White Supremacists Pleads Guilty to Race-Hate Murder of Black Man in New York*, NBC NEWS, Jan. 23, 2019, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/white-supremacist-pleads-guilty-race-hate-murder-black-man-new-n961731; Aimee Green, *Russell Couterier: racial Bias Murder Conviction Could Be the First in 30 Years in Oregon*, OREGONIAN, Mar. 19, 2019, https://www.oregonlive.com/news/2019/03/jury-finds-russell-courtier-guilty-of-murdering-black-teen-with-jeep.html.

⁸² The Domestic Terrorism Prevention Act of 2017, S. 2148.

⁸³ See for example, Kahron Spearman, Yes, Of Course the Proud Boys are White Nationalists, Here's Why, DAILY DOT, Oct. 9, 2020, https://www.dailydot.com/debug/proud-boys-white-nationalists/; Will Carless, Proud Boys Splintering After Capitol Riot, Will More Radical Factions Emerge?, G, Feb. 12, 2021, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2021/02/12/proud-boys-splintering-after-capitol-riot-revelations-leader/6709017002/.

⁸⁴ SEN. RICHARD J. DURBIN, ET AL., LETTER TO ATTORNEY GENERAL WILLIAM P. BARR AND FBI DIRECTOR CHRISTOPHER WRAY, May 2, 2019, https://www.durbin.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Letter%20to%20AG%20Barr%20and%20Director%20Wray%20on%20violent%20whit e%20supremacist%20threat,%205-2-19.pdf.

⁸⁵ Federal Bureau of Investigation and Department of Homeland Security, Strategic Intelligence Assessment and Data on Domestic Terrorism, May 2021, https://www.dni.gov/files/NCTC/documents/news_documents/ndaa-domestic-terrorism-strategic-report-051421.pdf.

⁸⁶ *Id.,* at 21.

⁸⁷ The National Security Council, *National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism*, 6, June 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/National-Strategy-for-Countering-Domestic-Terrorism.pdf</u>.

⁸⁸ *Id.,* at 10.

⁸⁹ Id., at 9.

⁹⁰ A 2017 Congressional Research Service report outlined why a "regular public accounting" on domestic terrorism is needed. It explained that such reporting would allow policymakers to compare domestic terrorist threats, measure them against threats posed by foreign terrorist groups, help them "assess the effectiveness of the government's response," and inform Congress's "allocation of resources to specific federal counterterrorism efforts." JEROME P. BJELOPERA, CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH SERVICE, DOMESTIC TERRORISM: AN OVERVIEW, 59, (2017), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/terror/R44921.pdf.

⁹¹ Michael German, Hidden in Plain Sight: Racism, White Supremacy, and Far-Right Militancy in Law Enforcement, Brennan Center for Justice, Aug. 27, 2020, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/hidden-plain-sight-racism-white-supremacy-and-far-right-militancy-law</u>.